Chairman’s Initials

Date: 


MINUTES of the meeting of BOBBINGTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Wednesday 20 June 2012 at Corbett School at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 
Councillor: T Rees (Chairman) 


District Councillor R McCardle
Councillors: D Kimbley, S Homer, Mrs. L Jones and Mrs. J Tudor
Roger Lewis, Margaret Southall

Victoria Morris – Clerk to the Council 
703. APOLOGIES: 

Apologies for non-attendance were submitted on behalf of Cllr. W J Snelson, Cllr. Mrs. J Humphries and County Cllr. Edwards.
704. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllr. Mrs. J Tudor declared an interest in 706c. Cllr. Mrs. L Jones declared an interest in 708.
705. MINUTES: 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Bobbington Parish Council held on 2 May 2012, a copy having previously been circulated to each member of the Council, be approved. 
706. MATTERS ARISING:

a) Planning /enforcement issues
Chris Hammersley (South Staffordshire Council) had provided various updates as follows: 
Leaton Park Farm.

The planning application to vary the agricultural occupancy condition was ‘withdrawn.’ Chris will write again to insist that the planning application is re-submitted otherwise the Council would have no option but to consider enforcement action. 

 

Blakelands.

Chris wrote requiring a planning application for the hard surfacing and to establish the actual intended use, if indeed there is one. A further e-mail confirmed there is no intention to develop the land and the previous access was surfaced with hard core and therefore no application is required. 

Airport – gates

Chris had informed the Chairman that an enforcement notice was authorised but not served as it was not considered expedient given there was no Highway objection.

Cllr. McCardle had spoken with Lucy Macdonald (South Staffordshire Council planning and enforcement) who confirmed the above. She stated that because of the road safety aspect it was not viable to take enforcement action. There are concerns as she believes the Council have very few records in respect of these matters.
Cllr. McCardle had discussed this with Lucy. He explained that there had been several planning issues of concern in the period prior to Lucy joining the Council that had not been acted on. He has agreed with Lucy that if the Parish Council make a note of these she would do her best to resolve them. 

Cllr. Kimbley stated that given the time that had elapsed it was unlikely to be a worthwhile exercise owing to statutory time limits.


Updates are awaited on Bishops Yard, Blacklands and Brelades.
b) Speeding Issues 
The proposed amended speed limits have been agreed. Notices will be put up in the coming weeks.
A concern was raised in respect of street lighting. It was assumed that if changes were needed these would have been considered by Highways.

c) Bobbington Village Hall / Parish Council room

Mrs. Southall (Chairman) and Mr. Roger Lewis (Secretary) attended the meeting on behalf of the Village Hall committee. Mr. Lewis explained that a grant was available to them in respect of the proposed work, this would contribute 50% towards the associated costs. He had discussed the possible application with Kathy Russell – Head of the Village Hall advisory group, who had confirmed that no application has previously been made by Bobbington Village Hall. He explained that the grant application required 2 quotations for the work. 3 quotations have been provided by local builders.
Mr. Lewis had provided copies of the quotations to the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Clerk prior to the meeting. He had prepared a summary of these for the meeting. It was noted that there would be additional costs in respect of the flooring and decoration.
The Cllrs. expressed concerns with respect to one of the quotations and suggested this quotation be omitted from any application.

Mr. Lewis acknowledged that the Village Hall will receive the greater benefit from the proposed extension and therefore suggested that they pay a greater proportion of the costs e.g. 60:40.
A discussion in respect of the extension proposals, quotations and the issues surrounding the payment / repayment of VAT followed. The issues were to be discussed by the Village Hall Committee the following day at their AGM.
Mrs. Southall suggested that as an alternative to meeting a proportion of the costs, the Parish Council could donate a sum of money towards the extension. 

Cllr. McCardle suggested that the Village Hall Committee speak to Cllr. Edwards who also has access to small grants. Mrs. Southall agreed to speak to him the following day.

A vote of the Councillors took place, although all were in favour there were concerns in respect of the contribution. The Chairman thought the amount should be limited. Cllr. Mrs. Jones believed the contribution should be reviewed carefully to ensure that the Council act both responsibly and prudently.

It was concluded that 
· Mr. Lewis would speak to Kathy Russell in respect of the VAT to be incurred by the Village Hall. 

· Assuming the Parish Council make a donation, the Village Hall will forgo the annual contribution towards the booking Clerk for the foreseeable future. Obviously if the Village Hall’s committee needed assistance in the future, the Parish Council would consider any proposal.

· The Parish Council would review the budget in respect of funds set aside, however, it was felt that the savings in respect of the booking fee and donations in lieu of room hire would justify a contribution of £3,000.
Roger Lewis left the meeting.
d) Diamond Jubilee and Tom Butler Cup Competition 2012
Diamond Jubilee Celebrations – follow up and costings
It was agreed by all present that this event had been successful, despite the poor weather. A letter of thanks had been received from Mr. Gavin Williamson MP, who presented the children with the Jubilee mugs.
As agreed at a previous meeting, the Parish Council reviewed the income and costs of the BBQ. £124 had been raised from the sale of food, however the costs were £221.26, leaving a shortfall of £97.26. As previously agreed, it was proposed that a cheque be issued in respect of this shortfall.

Margaret Southall left the meeting.

Commemorative tree
Nothing further has been heard, it was agreed to defer the matter to the next meeting.
e) Chairman’s Badge of Office
The Chairman explained that he and a couple of other councillors had concerns over the finish of the Badge of Office. As such, he had taken it to a Jeweller in Birmingham. They will resurface the badge with a matt finish and re-engrave the wording, for which they have quoted £100. Cllr. Homer confirmed that the proposed cost was fair. The Chairman offered to meet this cost from personal funds, however it was proposed by Cllr. Kimbley and seconded by Cllr. Mrs. Tudor that the Parish Council meet this cost. It was suggested that a gold edge be put on the lettering. The Chairman agreed to speak with the Jeweller.
707. MEETING DATES

The Chairman proposed to change the November meeting to 14 November 2012 from 28 November 2012 to permit Mr. Gavin Williamson MP to attend. It was agreed by all those in attendance.

The Chairman suggested that as Mr. Williamson would be attending this final meeting of the year Councillors could bring their spouses.
The Chairman asked those present to consider any matters they wished to discuss at the meeting, these issues could then be sent to Mr. Williamson prior to the meeting.
708. HIGHWAY MATTERS 
Cllr. Mrs. Jones queried whether the road in the cul-de-sac where she lived could be adopted. It is currently used as a turning point for many parents at the school and for access to the field. The surface is becoming very worn. A brief discussion followed. Cllr. McCardle suggested she contact Cllr. Edwards.
Cllr. Mrs. Tudor reminded the meeting that Highways were to resurface the central reservation outside the Post Office whilst erecting the bollards, however the resurfacing is still outstanding. The Clerk agreed to contact Highways.

Cllr. Kimbley notified the meeting that he had spoken with the traffic manager at Bredon Aggregates as their lorries are regularly using Gospel Ash Road / Whittimere Lane – roads that are unsuitable to the vehicles. The manager will speak to the drivers. The Clerk agreed to write to the Company.
Cllr. Mrs. Jones informed the meeting that the pavement alongside Bannock Burn and up to the school was being covered by undergrowth from the verges / hedges. Cllr. Mrs. Tudor agreed to speak to Craig Snelson.

Cllr. Homer noted that the same problem was evident along Gospel Ash Road, between the Methodist Church and Bishops Yard. The Clerk agreed to notify Highways.

709. ANNUAL INSURANCE

The renewal documentation had been received quoting an annual cost of £225. The Clerk had reviewed the policy and discussed the cover for valuable items with Zurich, who confirmed that there was no requirement to list any individual item providing the value was not in excess of £10,000.
It was proposed that the renewal quotation be accepted.

It was agreed that a picture be taken and a valuation obtained in respect of the any valuable items, as suggested by the insurance company.

710. DR. MICHAEL HALL RETIREMENT

Further to the e-mail from the Clerk for Claverley Parish Council, the Chairman proposed that the he represent the Parish, as many of the parishioners attend Claverley medical practice, at the retirement function. He also proposed that he take a congratulatory certificate to present to Dr Hall. It was agreed that the Chairman would provide the wording for Cllr. Kimbley to produce a certificate.

711. REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES
Village Hall – Nothing to report
Corbett School – Nothing to report

Highgate Common – Cllr. Homer reported the management plan 2012-2022 consultation has concluded. The plan has been drawn up and is to be dispatched to the appropriate organisations/individuals shortly. Cllr. Homer and the other members of the consultation group have reviewed and approved the document.
Church of the Holy Cross – Nothing to report
712. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no members of the public present.
713. FINANCE
a. Internal Audit

Mr. Hayhurst had agreed to perform the internal audit in 2013 as requested.

The Chairman agreed to purchase and present a gift to Mr. Hayhurst by way of thanks for performing the annual internal audit.
b. Cheques 
The following cheques were proposed by Cllr. Kimbley and seconded by Cllr. Mrs.Tudor
i. Corbett School

In lieu of room hire       
 £10.00 

ii. Zurich Insurance

Insurance renewal
          
 £225
iii. Holy Cross Church

S137 Churchyard maintenance£850
iv. Arthur Jewellery

Chairman’s badge of office
 £177
v. Mr. D Southall

Jubilee BBQ shortfall

 £97.26

vi. Clerk 


Salary & expenses
           £286.58

vii. H M Revenue & Customs
Paye



 £69.60

714. PLANNING MATTERS
Received:  PA12/00476/FUL - Two Bay garage – The Warren, Long Common, Claverley, Wolverhampton, South Staffordshire DY3 4PY – No objection
Sarah Poxon had responded to the Clerk’s e-mail requesting her attendance at a future meeting. She had suggested that unless there were any specific matters to be considered, topics could be included in future training sessions to be held at the Council offices. It was agreed that at the current time there were no specific issues other than those being dealt with by the planning enforcement team, which appear to be progressing.
715. AIRFIELD MATTERS
Cllr. Kimbley reported that the AGM of the Airport Consultative Committee had been held. Aircraft movements are slightly down on the previous year. Several complaints had been received, however these mainly related to planes not connected to the Airport. There are to be several changes in the flying schools. Revised procedures have been implemented in respect of out of hours flying, these require all movements to now be reported.
The recent Halfpenny at War event had received good reports from attendees, however had not yielded a profit for the organisers. 

716. CORRESPONDENCE
South Staffordshire Council (SSC) Connect Bus Service – promotional material
Blakelands – Fireworks – 28 June 2012 at 10:30pm and 3 November 2012 at 7pm.

Audit Commission – Consultation on appointment of external auditor 2012/13 and future.

Buzz – Summer 2012

Community Council of Staffordshire – Membership information and members newsletter Spring 2012

SSC – Village Agents

SSC Parish Summit Feedback, Localism Act 2011 and new standards regime slides

SSC questionnaire – Parish responsibility re section 17 of the Crime & Disorder Act 1998

Phil Hardy (SSC) – Change of polling venue

Phil Hardy (SSC) – Police & Crime Commissioner (PCC) Elections 15/11/12-info and guidelines

Sue Tuner (SSC) – Confirmation re Cllrs and website re Code of Conduct

Community Parish recycling

Broadband champions- cancelled event to reschedule – possible dates forwarded to Cllrs
CSB Statistics – April and May 2012

Staffordshire County Council (SCC) – Street Lighting – energy conservation initiative

Live & Local – Photos / quotes etc re jubilee events

Bilbrook Community Shop

SSC Neighbourhood planning factsheet

Staffordshire Police – Transmission update

717. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
The Chairman announced, with much regret, the resignation of Cllr. Mrs. Jones, with effect from 18 July 2012. Advice has been taken from the District Council in respect of the co-option of another Councillor, which should take place after six months has elapsed from the date of resignation.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 18 July 2012 at 7:30pm       
Meeting Closed 10:00pm.
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